

DECEIVED NATION

Primer #2: The Federal Cuts to Medicaid

Summer 2026

GOP Medicaid Cuts Hurt The Most Vulnerable And Increase Healthcare Costs For All

This Primer provides a basic explanation of how the vastly reduced Medicaid spending and new roadblocks to access Medicaid in the 2025 One Big Beautiful Bill Act (OBBBA) are being implemented, and what it means for those who rely on Medicaid for healthcare coverage. And, because Medicaid pays for nearly [20% of every dollar spent](#)¹ on healthcare in the U.S. and [over 50% of all long-term care](#),² the Primer also discusses the impact that the massive contraction in federal Medicaid spending will have across America's healthcare system. (NOTE: Starting in late 2025, the Trump Administration sought to re-brand the deeply unpopular OBBBA as the 'Working Families Tax Cut.')

The Basics:

Medicaid is an [entitlement program](#),³ guaranteeing that anyone who meets the poverty, residency, and categorical rules, has a legal right to have necessary healthcare payments made to their healthcare providers. As of the Spring 2026, there were [69.5 million](#)⁴ people enrolled in Medicaid. This [includes](#)⁵ over 20 million people covered through Medicaid Expansion (nearly a quarter of the total Medicaid enrollment). Although it can vary by state, the income limit for basic Medicaid is generally set at 100% of the federal poverty level. In addition, forty-one states [expanded](#)⁶ Medicaid via the Affordable Care Act (ACA) to those with incomes up to 138% of the federal poverty level (\$21,560 for an individual, or \$32,000 to \$44,000 for a family of four) known as 'Medicaid Expansion.' While the OBBBA [makes it harder for all eligible Medicaid enrollees](#)⁷ to get and keep their healthcare coverage, the OBBBA is particularly devastating for those who receive coverage via Medicaid Expansion. The new Medicaid rules in the OBBBA will largely take effect January 1, 2027, and states are beginning to notify those affected.

The GOP's New Bureaucracy:

Republicans defend the OBBBA by claiming it merely puts able-bodied enrollees to work. That is a lie, as proven by the fact that in [Georgia, the only state that currently has a Medicaid work requirement](#),⁸ over [90% of eligible Medicaid recipients are already working](#).⁹ And those not working are [due to](#)¹⁰ illness, disability, retirement, [inability to find work](#),¹¹ and [older women who left the workforce](#)¹² to care for aging parents or children.

Contrary to the GOP's [claim that OBBBA cuts waste, fraud and abuse](#),¹³ OBBBA creates a confusing new bureaucracy that will push millions of vulnerable Americans off Medicaid. The OBBBA obscures Medicaid eligibility rules, increases and makes more complicated the paperwork for enrollees to get and maintain coverage, and imposes draconian penalties for non-compliance. Known [barriers](#)¹⁴ to Medicaid enrollment, such as enrollees' lack of computer literacy and internet access, and inability to use an online portal, are exacerbated by the GOP's new red-tape, which is especially challenging for the homeless and disabled:

- For the first time, the OBBBA [imposes federal work and reporting requirements](#)¹⁵ on Medicaid Expansion enrollees. Adults between 19 and 64 years old will have to prove they are working, volunteering or going to school at least 80 hours/month. OBBBA provides exemptions for those who are pregnant, have disabilities or taking care of dependent children 13 or younger, but clouds what it means to have a “serious or medical condition,” and those most vulnerable [will have difficulty complying](#)¹⁶ with the new paperwork.
- For the first time, state Medicaid programs are [required to impose cost-sharing](#)¹⁷ for certain services on Medicaid Expansion enrollees, while also allowing providers [to turn away patients](#)¹⁸ who can’t afford to pay those costs.
- The OBBBA [pauses the requirement for states](#)¹⁹ to update and streamline their application and enrollment systems, making it harder and slower for eligible people to navigate, so fewer people will get and stay signed up.
- Enrollees will be [required to recertify](#)²⁰ eligibility every 6 months instead of yearly. States can require proof more often. The OBBBA requires states to [conduct a 3-month “look-back”](#)²¹ to determine eligibility, and verify compliance with work requirements for enrollment and redetermination.
- States are facing [significant technology and system upgrade challenges](#)²² to deal with the new requirements, making it harder for eligible enrollees to report work compliance and to document exemptions. The laborious paperwork and outdated computer systems will exacerbate the bureaucratic hurdles created by the OBBBA, and result in millions being dropped from Medicaid.
- In [Arkansas](#),²³ the only state that implemented work requirements imposed by the first Trump Administration, 18,000 people (25% of enrollees - primarily the most vulnerable) lost Medicaid coverage because the work and paperwork requirements were insurmountable barriers, before the [courts blocked the requirement](#)²⁴ in 2019 because the federal government failed to prove that adding work requirements advanced Medicaid's primary purpose: providing healthcare coverage.

The OBBBA Shifts Billions Of Dollars In Federal Healthcare Costs To The States

Although many people think about Medicaid as a federal program, it is administered and jointly funded by states within broad federal rules. Federal Medicaid dollars are the major funding source used by states to provide health coverage and [long-term care](#).²⁵ Importantly, most states offer coverage beyond the federal Medicaid minimum standards. If these [optional services](#)²⁶ are cut, as has happened in recessions, it will leave many people unable to meet basic needs. The OBBBA [reduces federal Medicaid spending](#)²⁷ by \$1 trillion from 2025 through 2034. [States will also lose millions](#)²⁸ of dollars due to the phaseout of the hospital and provider tax, which states levy on healthcare providers to increase the amount of Medicaid funds. These cuts will [force states](#)²⁹ to make tough choices: raise revenues, cut other state spending, or reduce coverage, services and provider rates.

- **Impacts on Seniors:** In the past, [seniors and those with disabilities](#)³⁰ have been hit the hardest when state funds dried up. Nursing homes will be forced to close or scale back services, making it harder for seniors to find a spot in a facility. With little else to trim, states are likely to [cut optional services](#)³¹ including Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS), which allow those with disabilities to age in place in their homes. Moreover, new OBBBA rules [make it harder](#)³² for states to fund HCBS by disallowing funds if wait times increase. As states contend with massive Medicaid cuts, [wait times for HCBS](#)³³ are expected to lengthen. It is important to note that 62% of [nursing](#)

[home residents](#) are paid for by Medicaid – keeping people at home with Medicaid home services is a fiscally wise decision, which will no longer be possible.

- **Impacts on Children:** Medicaid and the [Children's Health Insurance Program](#)³⁴ (CHIP) are joint federal-state programs providing free or low-cost health coverage, with Medicaid serving the lowest-income children and CHIP covering children whose families earn too much for Medicaid but can't afford private insurance, often by expanding Medicaid or operating as separate state programs with slightly different benefits and cost-sharing rules. Both [offer](#) comprehensive care like check-ups, immunizations, vision, and dental.³⁵ As of Spring 2026, there are [69.5 million people enrolled in Medicaid and 76.8 million in Medicaid and CHIP including 36 million children](#).³⁶ Children will lose coverage when their [parents who rely on Medicaid for coverage are cut](#).³⁷ A significant portion of school services for [special education](#) are funded through Medicaid, as well. It is [projected](#)³⁸ that at least one million children, particularly low income and children with disabilities, will lose coverage due to [insurmountable red-tape barriers faced by their parents](#).³⁹ Additionally, at least 1.9 million children have a parent who is in danger of losing Medicaid. This will particularly affect children living in [rural areas](#).⁴⁰ In addition, the [optional](#)⁴¹ coverage that provides children with comprehensive and preventative healthcare to promote healthy development, is likely to be cut, especially for children who do not meet basic eligibility requirements.

- **Impacts on Caregivers:** About 4.3 million people who care for sick parents and grandparents (aka family caregivers) rely on Medicaid for their [own healthcare coverage](#).⁴² On average, they provide 35 hours of care per week for loved ones, with nearly 20% dedicating 40+ hours per week. Many are unable to manage an additional 80 hours of work per month. There is no exemption for those who care for people over age 14. Moreover, hourly work and volunteer requirements are [document heavy](#),⁴³ making it difficult to prove 80 required work hours.

- **Impact on Hospitals:** Medicaid provides “disproportionate share hospital” (DSH) payments to [hospitals](#)⁴⁴ that serve a large number of Medicaid and low-income uninsured patients to offset uncompensated care costs. OBBBA reduces DSH payments by [\\$24 billion dollars](#).⁴⁵ This will devastate hospitals in rural areas and those that serve low income and uninsured patients. Many [rural hospitals](#)⁴⁶ are already in financial trouble, especially in the 10 states that have not expanded access to Medicaid. Increased uncompensated care costs from patients without coverage and with no ability to pay will drive these hospitals closer to the brink. The contraction of the OBBBA Medicaid reimbursement for rural hospitals and clinics (including federal and state cuts) is [projected](#)⁴⁶ to result in a loss of \$125 billion over the next ten years.

- **Impacts on NY:** As of July 2025, Medicaid covered [6.9 million New Yorkers](#),⁴⁷ roughly 35% of the state. State projections show that due to the OBBBA, [over 1.5 million](#)⁴⁷ New Yorkers face the [loss](#)⁴⁸ of their healthcare coverage. OBBBA also [cuts \\$8 billion](#)⁴⁹ annually from [NY hospitals](#)⁵⁰ and providers, eliminating nearly [63,000 jobs](#).⁵¹ This financial strain threatens to force institutions to downsize operations, eliminate critical services like maternity care and psychiatric treatment, or close entirely, placing \$14.4 billion in localized economic activity at risk. Consequently, emergency services face [severe overcrowding](#) as newly uninsured residents seek necessary care

When eligible recipients lose Medicaid insurance, they are less likely to seek [preventive health services](#)⁵³ and will delay necessary care, leading to serious health problems and [poorer health outcomes](#).⁵³ As uninsured people get sicker, they are likely to end up seeking expensive emergency room care they cannot afford.

In addition to the above, [research](#)⁵⁴ shows that being in poor health is associated with increased risk of job loss, while access to affordable health insurance has a positive effect on the ability to [obtain and maintain](#)⁵⁵ employment. This contradicts the GOP's legislative rationale that work requirements stimulate employment; instead, data shows that removing healthcare access actively undermines an individual's capacity to work." Access to preventive healthcare to manage chronic conditions, access medications, and address health issues [before they worsen actually helps support the ability to work](#).⁵⁵ It is also worth noting that the new requirement to document disability as a reason for not working has raised a protest from the medical community. Physicians are [not trained](#)⁵⁶ to assess who is able or not to perform sufficient tasks to qualify. This also adds to their [work burden](#).⁵⁷

The OBBBA's Medicaid Cuts are Lose-Lose!

Endnotes

1. [CMS.gov](#). NHE Fact Sheet. Retrieved January 30, 2025. <https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/nhe-fact-sheet>
2. Williams, E. et. al. (2025, November 13). "Medicaid Enrollment & Spending Growth: FY 2025 & 2026" KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/medicaid-enrollment-spending-growth-fy-2025-2026/>
3. Somers, S. (2013, July 23). "The Medicaid Entitlement and What it Means." National Health Law Program. <https://healthlaw.org/resource/the-medicaid-entitlement-and-what-it-means/#:~:text=Beneficiaries%20can%20enforce%20the%20Medicaid%20consumer%20protections,providers%20for%20the%20covered%20services%20they%20need.>
4. KFF. "Medicaid Enrollment and Unwinding Tracker." (2026, January 26) <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/medicaid-enrollment-and-unwinding-tracker/>
5. Norris, L. (2025, May 22.) "How is Medicaid funded?" [Healthinsurance.org](#). <https://www.healthinsurance.org/faqs/how-is-medicaid-funded/>
6. Mathers, J. et. al. (2025, April 25). "5 Key Facts About Medicaid Expansion." KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/5-key-facts-about-medicaid-expansion/>
7. KFF. (2025, July 8). "Health Provisions in the 2025 Federal Budget Reconciliation Bill." <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/tracking-the-medicaid-provisions-in-the-2025-budget-bill/>
8. [HealthInsurance.Org](#). "Medicaid work requirement." Retrieved February 1, 2026. <https://www.healthinsurance.org/glossary/medicaid-work-requirement>
9. Tolbert, J. et. al. (2025, May 30). "Understanding the Intersection of Medicaid and Work: An Update." KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/understanding-the-intersection-of-medicaid-and-work-an-update/>
10. Ives-Ruble, M. et. al. (2025, July 3). "The Truth About the One Big Beautiful Bill Act's Cuts to Medicaid and Medicare." CAP. <https://www.americanprogress.org/article/the-truth-about-the-one-big-beautiful-bill-acts-cuts-to-medicaid-and-medicare/>

11. Hinton, E. et. al. (2025, February 18). 5 Key Facts About Medicaid Work Requirements. KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/5-key-facts-about-medicaid-work-requirements/>
12. Rosenbaum, S. et. al. (2025, April 30). "Who's Affected by Medicaid Work Requirements? It's Not Who You Think." Milbank Quarterly. <https://www.milbank.org/quarterly/opinions/whos-affected-by-medicaid-work-requirements-its-not-who-you-think/>
13. Swenson, Ali, "Fact Focus: RFK Jr. Misleads on Medicaid Cuts." AP News. <https://apnews.com/article/rfk-jr-medicaid-cuts-trump-congress-320d81927079712b3e802d4e93d9f73e>
14. Mathers, J. et al. (2025, April 25). "5 Key Facts About Medicaid Expansion." KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/5-key-facts-about-medicaid-expansion/>
15. USAFacts. (2025, September 24). "How will the One Big Beautiful Bill Act impact Medicaid?" <https://usafacts.org/articles/how-will-the-obbb-impact-medicaid/>
16. Mathers, J. et al (2025, April 25). "5 Key Facts About Medicaid Expansion." KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/5-key-facts-about-medicaid-expansion/>
17. "Health Provisions in the 2025 Federal Budget Reconciliation Bill," (July 8, 2025). KFF, <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/tracking-the-medicaid-provisions-in-the-2025-budget-bill/>
18. "American Medical Association. (2025, July 30). "Summary: Changes to Medicaid and CHIP enrollment, eligibility and cost-sharing." <https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/changes-to-medicaid-and-chip-enrollment-eligibility-and-cost-sharing-summary.pdf>
19. Astho. (2025, July 9). "One Big Beautiful Bill Law Summary." <https://www.astho.org/advocacy/federal-government-affairs/leg-alerts/2025/one-big-beautiful-bill-law-summary>
20. KFF. (2025, August 22)). "Health Provisions in the 2025 Federal Budget Reconciliation Bill." <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/tracking-the-medicaid-provisions-in-the-2025-budget-bill/>
21. Astho. (2025, July 9). "One Big Beautiful Bill Law Summary." <https://www.astho.org/advocacy/federal-government-affairs/leg-alerts/2025/one-big-beautiful-bill-law-summary>
22. NASHP. (2025, July 8). "What Health Care Provisions of the One Big Beautiful Bill Act Mean for States." <https://nashp.org/what-health-care-provisions-of-the-one-big-beautiful-bill-act-mean-for-states>
23. Hinton, Elizabeth, and Robin Rudowitz, "5 Key Facts About Medicaid Work Requirements," (2025, February 18). KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/5-key-facts-about-medicaid-work-requirements/>
24. "Judge blocks Medicaid work requirements in Kentucky and Arkansas," (2019, March 28). American Hospital Association. <https://www.aha.org/news/headline/2019-03-28-judge-blocks-medicaid-work-requirements-kentucky-and-arkansas>
25. Chidambaram, P et al. (2024, July 8). "10 Things About Long-Term Services and Supports (LTSS)." KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/10-things-about-long-term-services-and-supports-ltss/>
26. Ives-Ruble, M. (2025, May 16), "Federal Medicaid Cuts Would Force States To Eliminate Services for Disabled Adults, Older Adults, and Children." CAP. <https://www.americanprogress.org/article/federal-medicaid-cuts-would-force-states-to-eliminate-services-for-disabled-adults-older-adults-and-children/>
27. Ragonesi, J. (2025, December 11). "H.R.1 (OBBA) and Medicaid Funding: The Facts Healthcare Leaders Need to Know." Eleos. <https://eleos.health/blog-posts/obba-medicaid-funding-facts/>
28. Ragland, J. (2025, July 11). "DSS Discusses Impact of Federal Spending Bill on SNAP, Medicaid Recipients." CT News Junkie. <https://ctnewsjunkie.com/2025/07/11/dss-discusses-impact-of-federal-spending-bill-on-snap-medicaid-recipients>.
29. NASHP, "What Health Care Provisions of the One Big Beautiful Bill Act Mean for States," (2025, July 8). <https://nashp.org/what-health-care-provisions-of-the-one-big-beautiful-bill-act-mean-for-states>
30. Schubel, J. et. al.(2025, April 16). "History Repeats? Faced With Medicaid Cuts, States Reduced Support For Older Adults And Disabled People." Health Affairs. <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/history-repeats-faced-medicaid-cuts-states-reduced-support-older-adults-and-disabled>

31. Geduld, A. (2025, July 10). "Medicaid Cuts in Trump Tax Bill Spark Fears for Child Health, School Services." The 74. <https://www.the74million.org/article/medicaid-cuts-in-trump-tax-bill-spark-fears-for-child-health-school-services/>
32. The Center for American Progress and ARC (Collaboration), "The Truth About the One Big Beautiful Bill Act's Cuts to Medicaid and Medicare." The Center for American Progress. <https://www.americanprogress.org/article/the-truth-about-the-one-big-beautiful-bill-acts-cuts-to-medicaid-and-medicare/>
33. ATI Advisory. (2025, July 3). "What OBBBA Means for Medicaid, HCBS, and Long-Term Services and Supports in 2025." <https://atiadvisory.com/resources/what-obbba-means-for-medicaid-hcbs-ltss>
34. "Medicaid.gov." Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP)". Retrieved Feb.1, 2026. <https://www.medicaid.gov/chip>.
35. "What is CHIP?" <https://www.healthinsurance.org/glossary/childrens-health-insurance-program-chip/>
36. K Medicaid CHIP <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/medicaid-enrollment-and-unwinding-tracker/>
37. Dost, M. et. al. (2025 August 11). "Wonk Data Drop: The OBBBA's Impact on Children's Coverage." Child Welfare Wonk. <https://www.childwelfarewonk.com/p/wonk-data-drop-the-obbbas-impact>
38. Shuppy, A. et. al. (2025, Aug. 21). "OBBBA is a Burden on Kids." Third Way. <https://www.thirdway.org/memo/obbba-is-a-burden-on-kids>
39. Dost, M. et. al. (2025 August 11). "Wonk Data Drop: The OBBBA's Impact on Children's Coverage." Child Welfare Wonk. <https://www.childwelfarewonk.com/p/wonk-data-drop-the-obbbas-impact>
40. Viet Fact Check. (2025, October 17). "Explainer: How will the One Big Beautiful Bill Act impact healthcare access?" <https://vietfactcheck.org/2025/10/17/explainer-how-will-the-one-big-beautiful-bill-act-impact-healthcare-access/>
41. Rosenbaum, S. et. al. (2025, May 5). "Deep Medicaid Spending Cuts Put Health Care Coverage at Risk for One of Five Enrolled Children." The Commonwealth Fund. <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2025/deep-medicaid-spending-cuts-put-health-care-coverage-risk-one-five-enrolled-children>
42. Flinn, B. (2025, May) "Medicaid Provides Critical Health Care Coverage to Family Caregivers". AARP. www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/topics/health/coverage-access/medicaid-provides-critical-health-care-coverage-family-caregivers.doi.10.26419-2fppi.00371.001.pdf
43. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. (2025, June 6). "Medicaid Work Requirements Will Harm Low-Paid Workers." <https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/medicaid-work-requirements-will-harm-low-paid-workers>
44. MACPAC. (2023, July 26). "Disproportionate share hospital payments." <https://www.macpac.gov/subtopic/disproportionate-share-hospital-payments/>
45. Rasmussen, K. (2025, October 13). "Dual Pressures on Hospitals: OBBBA and \$24 Billion in DSH Reductions." <https://www.spencerfane.com/insight/dual-pressures-on-hospitals-obbba-and-24-billion-in-dsh-reductions/>
46. Wofford, D. (2025, October 8). "The Looming \$661 Billion Cut to Hospitals." Third Way. <https://www.thirdway.org/memo/the-looming-661-billion-cut-to-hospitals>
47. Zou, J. (2025, July 9). "Congress Passed Trump's 'Big Beautiful Bill,' Gutting New York's Safety Net. Now What?" NY Focus. <https://nysfocus.com/2025/07/09/trump-big-beautiful-bill-new-york-medicaid-snap>
48. Kinnucan, M. (2025, July 25) "The State is Understating Threats to NYS Medicaid After OBBBA." Fiscal Policy Institute. <https://fiscalpolicy.org/the-state-is-understating-threats-to-nys-medicaid-after-obbba>
49. NYSAC. (2025, July). "One Big Beautiful Bill Act (OBBBA): Impact On New York Counties" www.nysac.org/media/olth4cpo/obbba-explainer-impact-report.pdf
50. Fiscal Policy Institute <https://fiscalpolicy.org/the-state-is-understating-threats-to-nys-medicaid-after-obbba>
51. GNYHA; HANYs. (June 2025) "Catastrophic Losses Across Nys: 63,000+ Jobs, \$14.4 Billion In Economic Activity At Risk." [2026 www.governor.ny.gov/sites/default/files/2025-07/OBBBA-House-and-Senate-jobs-and-economic-impact-June-2025-FINAL.pdf](https://www.governor.ny.gov/sites/default/files/2025-07/OBBBA-House-and-Senate-jobs-and-economic-impact-June-2025-FINAL.pdf)
52. NIH National Library of Medicine, "The One Big Beautiful Bill: A Looming Crisis for Health Equity and Emergency Medicine" - <https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC12815498/>
53. OASH Health People 2040. "Access to Primary Care." Retrieved February 3, 2026. <https://odphp.health.gov/healthypeople/priority-areas/social-determinants-health/literature-summaries/access-primary-care>

54. Antonisse, L et. al. (2018, August 7) . “The Relationship Between Work and Health: Findings from a Literature Review.” KFF. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/the-relationship-between-work-and-health-findings-from-a-literature-review/>
55. KFF, Feb 18, 2025 “5 Key Facts About Medicaid Work Requirements” by Elizabeth Hinton and Robin Rudowitz, <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/5-key-facts-about-medicaid-work-requirements/>
56. Whitehead, Sam, July 20, 2026, KFF Health News, “Doctors ‘Cringe’ at Possibility of Documenting Which Medicaid Enrollees Too Sick To Work,” <https://kffhealthnews.org/medicaid/medicaid-work-requirements-medical-frailty-documentation-doctors/>
57. AMA Press Release: “AMA adopts policy calling for exemptions for Medicaid work requirements, Jun 9, 2026. <https://www.ama-assn.org/press-center/ama-press-releases/ama-adopts-policy-calling-exemptions-medicaid-work-requirements>